Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: September 4, 2010 ACCEPTED: October 22, 2010 PUBLISHED: November 17, 2010

# Dual superconformal symmetry of $\mathcal{N} = 6$ Chern-Simons theory

# Yu-tin Huang<sup>a</sup> and Arthur E. Lipstein<sup>b</sup>

*E-mail*: yhuang@physics.ucla.edu, arthur@theory.caltech.edu

ABSTRACT: We demonstrate that the four and six-point tree-level amplitudes of  $\mathcal{N} = 6$  superconformal Chern-Simons theory (ABJM) enjoy OSp(6|4) dual superconformal symmetry if one enlarges the dual superspace to include three additional Grassmann-even coordinates which correspond to an abelian isometry of CP<sup>3</sup>. The inclusion of these coordinates enables us to match the nontrivial dual superconformal generators with level-one Yangian generators when acting on on-shell amplitudes. We also discuss some implications of dual conformal symmetry for loop-level amplitudes.

KEYWORDS: Chern-Simons Theories, Superspaces, AdS-CFT Correspondence, Integrable Field Theories

ARXIV EPRINT: 1008.0041



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup>Department of Physics and Astronomy, UCLA, Los Angeles, CA 90095-1547, U.S.A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup>California Institute of Technology, Pasadena, CA 91125, U.S.A.

# Contents

1	Introduction	1
<b>2</b>	ABJM amplitudes	4
3	The dual space	5
4	Dual conformal symmetry of ABJM amplitudes	8
	<ul><li>4.1 Four-point amplitude</li><li>4.2 Dual conformal invariance of general amplitudes</li></ul>	8 9
5	The dual conformal boost generator and $J^{(1)lphaeta}$	11
6	Dual superconformal generators and new dual coordinates	13
	6.1 The new dual coordinates $y^{AB}$	13
	6.2 Geometric interpretation of new coordinates	16
	6.3 Dual conformal supersymmetry and level-one generators	17
7	Implications for loop-level amplitudes	18
8	Conclusions	22
$\mathbf{A}$	Conventions	23
в	Ordinary superconformal and Yangian symmetry	24
С	Dual conformal boost generators using inversion properties	<b>25</b>
D	Dual R-symmetry and level one generators	27
$\mathbf{E}$	Killing vectors of $CP^3$	27

# 1 Introduction

The scattering amplitudes of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills theory exhibit many hidden structures [1] which are related to type IIB string theory on  $AdS_5 \times S^5$  through the  $AdS_5/CFT_4$ duality [2–4]. For example, if one uses the momenta of a given scattering amplitude to define points in a dual space via  $p_i = x_i - x_{i+1}$ , then it turns out that the scattering amplitude is related to a light-like polygonal Wilson loop whose cusps are located at the dual points  $x_i$ . This duality was first proposed at strong coupling as a consequence of the self-T-duality of type IIB string theory on  $AdS_5 \times S^5$  [5]. Remarkably, this duality also holds at weak coupling [6–8], albeit between light-like polygonal Wilson loops and planar MHV amplitudes. Since the Wilson loop in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills enjoys conformal symmetry, the duality implies a hidden dual conformal symmetry of the scattering amplitudes which is inequivalent to the original conformal symmetry. Furthermore, once the amplitudes are written in a dual chiral superspace, dual superconformal invariance becomes manifest [9–11].

The presence of dual superconformal symmetry in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM is intimately related to its integrability. In particular, by commuting the original and dual superconformal symmetries, one can generate an infinite set of classical symmetries which obey a nonabelian aglebra called the Yangian [12–14]. The original superconformal symmetry generators correspond to the level-0 Yangian generators and the dual superconformal symmetry generators provide part of the level-1 Yangian generators. The infinite set of charges that give rise to Yangian symmetry was first discovered at strong coupling in the sigma model framework [15]. One of the most important consequences of Yangian symmetry is that the spectrum of long single-trace operators can be computed to arbitrary order in the 't Hooft coupling in the planar limit using an all-loop Bethe-ansatz [16, 17].

The three-dimensional superconformal Chern-Simons theory recently discovered by Aharony, Bergman, Jafferis, and Maldacena (ABJM) is also believed to be integrable. This theory has OSp(6|4) superconformal symmetry and  $U(N) \times U(N)$  gauge symmetry. When  $k \ll N \ll k^5$  (where k is the Chern-Simons level), it is dual to type IIA string theory on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  [18]. Classical integrability was demonstrated on the string theory side [19, 20], the planar dilatation operator in the gauge theory side was shown to be integrable up to six loops [21–26], and an all-loop Bethe ansatz was proposed in [27]. On the other hand, a discrepancy was found between string theory calculations and the allloop Bethe ansatz [28–30]<sup>1</sup> and there are very few results regarding Yangian symmetry of scattering amplitudes. Indeed, it was only until recently that the spinor helicity formalism was developed for three dimensions and applied to various superconformal theories [34– 36]. In particular the authors of [35] demonstrated that the four and six-point tree-level amplitudes of the ABJM theory are Yangian invariant. From our experience with Yangian symmetry in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM, it is then natural to ask if the Yangian symmetry can be traced back to a hidden dual superconformal symmetry of the amplitudes.

A related question is whether the ABJM theory exhibits a duality relating scattering amplitudes to null-polygonal Wilson loops, since this would also imply dual superconformal symmetry. The four-cusp null-polygonal Wilson loop was computed to two loops in [37], where it was shown that the one-loop contribution vanishes and the two loop contribution has the same form as the one-loop correction to the four-cusp null-polygonal Wilson loop of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  sYM. Although the two-loop correction to the four-point ABJM amplitude hasn't been calculated, the one-loop result trivially agrees with that of the four-cusp Wilson loop [34].

In  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  SYM, the Wilson-loop/amplitude duality is a consequence of the fact that type IIB string theory on  $\mathrm{AdS}_5 \times \mathrm{S}^5$  is self-dual after performing T-dualities along the translational directions of  $AdS_5$  and fermionic T-duality transformations which restore the Ramond-Ramond and dilaton fields to their original values (without altering the back-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Note that several ways to resolve this discrepancy were proposed in [31-33].

ground metric) [38, 39]. This set of dualities exchanges dual superconformal symmetry with ordinary superconformal symmetry [40]. A similar analysis for type IIA string theory in  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  leads to the conclusion that if one only T-dualizes the three translational directions of  $AdS_4$ , it is not possible to T-dualize the fermionic sector [41, 42].

In this note, we will demonstrate that the four-point and six-point tree-level amplitudes of the ABJM theory have OSp(6|4) dual superconformal symmetry. In doing so, we will discover that one has to enlarge the dual space to include three additional Grassmann-even coordinates in order to define the dual generators. The need for three new dual coordinates was first suggested by the analysis of the OSp(6|4) algebra in [35]. Here, we express the dual coordinates in terms of the on-shell variables of the amplitudes and use them to construct the dual superconformal generators. These new coordinates are related to the dual R-symmetry and suggest that type IIA string theory on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  may be selfdual if one T-dualizes three directions in  $CP^3$  in addition to the translational directions of  $AdS_4$ . By matching the Killing vectors of  $CP^3$  with the R-symmetry generators, we find that the directions in  $CP^3$  which need to be T-dualized are complex, so it not clear how to T-dualize these directions.

We proceed as follows. In the next section, we review the construction of ABJM amplitudes using the spinor helicity formalism. In sections 3 and 4 we show that the four-point amplitude satisfies dual conformal symmetry by translating from on-shell space, parameterized by  $(\lambda_i^{\alpha}, \eta_i^A)$ , to the dual superspace  $(x_i^{\alpha\beta}, \theta_i^{\alpha A})$ , where  $\alpha = 1, 2, A = 1, 2, 3$ , and *i* labels each particle. In section 5, we show that the dual conformal boost generator is equivalent to the momentum level-1 generator of the Yangian algebra (when acting on on-shell amplitudes). It follows that the six-point amplitude also has dual conformal symmetry, since it was previously shown to have Yangian symmetry.

In section 6, we attempt to define dual supersymmetry generators, and encounter a problem. The obstacle lies in the fact that half of the dual supersymmetry generators fail to commute with the equations that define the hypersurface in the dual space on which the amplitudes have support:

$$\begin{aligned} x_i^{\alpha\beta} - x_{i+1}^{\alpha\beta} &= p_i^{\alpha\beta} = \lambda_i^{\alpha}\lambda_i^{\beta} \\ \theta_i^{A\alpha} - \theta_{i+1}^{A\alpha} &= q_i^{A\alpha} = \lambda_i^{\alpha}\eta_i^A. \end{aligned}$$

The dual supersymmetry is "anomalous" in the sense that one cannot make all of the dual supersymmetry generators consistent with these constraints. We remedy this problem by introducing three new Grassmann-even coordinates:

$$y_i^{AB} - y_{i+1}^{AB} = r_i^{AB} = \eta_i^A \eta_i^B.$$

These coordinates carry only R-symmetry indices and parameterize the half-coset  $SU(4)/U(3)_+$ . The lower index + means that we are only considering the coset generators that are positively charged under the U(1) of the isotropy group.<sup>2</sup>

By extending the dual space to include these new coordinates, we are able to construct dual superconformal generators which commute with all of the hyperplane constraints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The U(1) here refers to the one in U(3) which is not part of the SU(3).

Furthermore, we show that the dual special supersymmetry and R-symmetry generators are equivalent to level-1 Yangian generators when acting on on-shell amplitudes. Since the remaining dual superconformal generators are trivially related to the ordinary superconformal generators, this implies that the four and six-point tree-level amplitudes of the ABJM theory are invariant under dual conformal symmetry (since they were already shown to be invariant under Yangian symmetry).

In section 7 we analyze the implications of dual conformal invariance on loop amplitudes. Assuming that the planar loop-level amplitudes of ABJM have dual conformal symmetry prior to regularization (which was the case for most amplitudes in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills [6, 43–45]), we find that the one-loop four-point amplitude must vanish (which is consistent with parity) and we obtain some two loop predictions. In section 8, we present our conclusions.

# 2 ABJM amplitudes

The ABJM theory is a three-dimensional twisted Chern-Simons theory with bi-fundamental matter. The field content consists of four complex scalars  $Z^A$  and four Dirac fermions  $\psi_A$ transforming in the bi-fundamental representation of  $U(N) \times U(N)$  (with A running from 1 to 4), as well as two U(N) gauge fields  $A_{\mu}$  and  $\hat{A}_{\mu}$ . The matter fields transform in the fundamental representation of the R-symmetry group SU(4) and their adjoints transform in the anti-fundamental representation of SU(4). The amplitudes of this theory can be expressed in terms of three dimensional supertwistor variables. Here we give a short description of spinor-helicity formalism in three dimensions. For a detailed discussion see [34–36].

In three dimensions an on-shell null momentum can be expressed in bi-spinor notation as:

$$p_i^{\alpha\beta} = p_i^{\mu} (\sigma_{\mu})^{\alpha\beta} = \lambda_i^{\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta}$$
(2.1)

where  $\alpha, \beta$  are the spinor indices, transforming as doublets under the SO(2, 1) = SL(2, R), and *i* labels the external legs. This gives three components due to the symmetrization of the spinor indices. The relationship between the spinor inner products and momentum inner products is

$$\langle ij \rangle = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} \lambda_i^{\alpha} \lambda_j^{\beta}, \ \langle ij \rangle^2 = -2p_i \cdot p_j.$$
 (2.2)

Since  $\mathcal{N}=6$  is not maximal, the on-shell multiplet is contained in two superfields

$$\Phi(\eta) = \phi^4 + \eta^A \psi_A + \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ABC} \eta^A \eta^B \phi^C + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{ABC} \eta^A \eta^B \eta^C \psi_4$$
  
$$\Psi(\eta) = \bar{\psi}^4 + \eta^A \bar{\phi}_A + \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{ABC} \eta^A \eta^B \bar{\psi}^C + \frac{1}{3!} \epsilon_{ABC} \eta^A \eta^B \eta^C \bar{\phi}_4.$$

Although the R-symmetry group is SO(6)=SU(4), only the U(3) subgroup is manifest since the Grassmann variables  $\eta^A$  have U(3) indices, i.e. A = 1, 2, 3. Both  $\lambda$  and  $\eta$  can be viewed as half of the supertwistor in three dimensions, which transforms in the fundamental representation of OSp(6|4). We will refer to the space parameterized by  $(\lambda_i, \eta_i)$  as the onshell space. Note that the three-point interactions of this theory contain gauge fields. Since the dynamics of the gauge fields are governed by a Chern-Simons action, they contain no dynamical degrees of freedom. Hence only amplitudes with an even number of legs are non-trivial on-shell.

The four-point superamplitude reads:

$$A_4^{ABJM}(1,2,3,4) = \frac{\delta^3(P)\delta^6(Q)}{\langle 2,1\rangle\langle 1,4\rangle} = -\frac{\delta^3(P)\delta^6(Q)}{\langle 2,3\rangle\langle 3,4\rangle},\tag{2.3}$$

where

$$\delta^{3}(P) = \delta^{3}\left(\sum_{i}^{4} p_{i}\right), \ \delta^{6}(Q) = \prod_{A=1}^{3} \delta\left(\sum_{i}^{4} \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \eta_{i}^{A}\right) \delta\left(\sum_{i}^{4} \lambda_{i\alpha} \eta_{i}^{A}\right).$$
(2.4)

At four-point, the spinor inner products have the following relationships:

$$\frac{\langle 12 \rangle}{\langle 34 \rangle} = \frac{\langle 23 \rangle}{\langle 14 \rangle} = \frac{\langle 13 \rangle}{\langle 42 \rangle} = \pm 1.$$
(2.5)

Using these relationships, the four-point amplitude can be written in a form similar to the one of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills:

$$A_4^{ABJM}(1,2,3,4) = \frac{\delta^3(P)\delta^6(Q)}{\sqrt{\langle 12\rangle\langle 23\rangle\langle 34\rangle\langle 41\rangle}}.$$
(2.6)

The six-point amplitude is an object with Grassmann degree nine and has been shown, along with the four-point amplitude, to possess Yangian symmetry [35].<sup>3</sup> The Grassmann degree of an *n*-point amplitude can be determined by the requirement that the amplitude vanishes under the U(1) generator  $r^A_A = \sum_{i=1}^n \eta_i^A \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_i^A} + \frac{3}{2}$ . Thus in ABJM, an *n*-point amplitude has Grassmann degree  $\frac{3}{2}n$  and one finds that for there are no MHV-like amplitudes for n > 4. In other words for n > 4 there are no amplitudes of the form:

$$\frac{\delta^3(P)\delta^6(Q)}{\sqrt{\langle 12\rangle\langle 23\rangle \cdot \cdot \langle n1\rangle}}.$$
(2.7)

## 3 The dual space

The dual superconformal invariance of  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills amplitudes becomes manifest once one translates from the "on-shell space", parameterized by  $(\eta, \lambda, \tilde{\lambda})$ , to the "dual space" parameterized by  $(x, \theta, \tilde{\lambda})$  [11]. Here we begin with a similar transformation to dual coordinates:

$$\begin{aligned} x_{i,i+1}^{\alpha\beta} &\equiv x_i^{\alpha\beta} - x_{i+1}^{\alpha\beta} = p_i^{\alpha\beta} = \lambda_i^{\alpha}\lambda_i^{\beta} \\ \theta_{i,i+1}^{A\alpha} &\equiv \theta_i^{A\alpha} - \theta_{i+1}^{A\alpha} = q_i^{\alpha A} = \lambda_i^{\alpha}\eta_i^{A}, \end{aligned}$$
(3.1)

where  $x_{n+1} \equiv x_1$ ,  $\theta_{n+1} \equiv \theta_1$ . In these new coordinates, (super)momentum conservation is trivially satisfied. Note that  $(x, \theta)$  should not be identified with the usual (super)spacetime, since they would have incorrect mass dimensions. Eq. (3.1) defines a hyperplane

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>The form of the Yangian algebra along with the ordinary superconformal generators are given in appendix B.



Figure 1. Summary of superspace for  $\mathcal{N} = 6$  Chern-Simons theory. In section 6, we will show that the dual space requires three additional Grassman-even coordinates.

within the full space  $(x_i, \theta_i, \lambda_i, \eta_i)$ . The amplitudes have support on this hyperplane. One can translate from the dual coordinates back to the on-shell space via

$$x_i^{\alpha\beta} = x_1^{\alpha\beta} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_k^{\alpha} \lambda_k^{\beta},$$
  

$$\theta_i^{A\alpha} = \theta_1^{A\alpha} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_k^{\alpha} \eta_k^{A}.$$
(3.2)

Note that  $x_1^{\alpha\beta}$  and  $\theta_1^{A\alpha}$  parameterize the ambiguity that arises from the fact that eqs. (3.1) are invariant under a constant shift in the dual coordinates. Furthermore, the hyperplane equations lead to the following relationships:

$$(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i\beta} = 0, \qquad \lambda_i^{\alpha} = \frac{(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i+1\beta}}{\langle i, i+1 \rangle} = \frac{(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i+1\beta}}{\sqrt{-x_{i,i+2}^2}},$$
  
$$\theta_{i,i+1}^{A\alpha}\lambda_{i\alpha} = 0, \qquad \eta_i^A = \frac{\theta_{i,i+1}^{A\alpha}\lambda_{i+1\alpha}}{\langle i, i+1 \rangle} = \frac{\theta_{i,i+1}^{A\alpha}\lambda_{i+1\alpha}}{\sqrt{-x_{i,i+2}^2}}.$$
(3.3)

Given  $(x_i, \theta_i)$ , one can obtain all the other  $\lambda$ 's and  $\eta$ 's. In particular, after fixing  $x_1$ , the  $\lambda$  coordinates can be determined using first relation in eq. (3.1). After solving for the  $\lambda$  coordinates, the  $\eta$  coordinates can then be determined using the last relation in eq. (3.3). At this stage, the superspace for the  $\mathcal{N} = 6$  Chern-Simons theory can be summarized in figure 1. There is a similar picture for 4D  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills given in [11].

We now deduce the transformation properties of the full space under dual conformal transformations. The dual translation and part of the dual supersymmetry are trivial:

$$P_{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}}, \ Q_{\alpha A} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta^{\alpha A}}.$$
(3.4)

Note that these generators are consistent the hyperplane constraints in eq. (3.1).<sup>4</sup> Since the dual conformal boost generator can be obtained from the translation generator in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>All dual generators are referred to using capital letters.

combination with inversion, it is sufficient to know how the various variables transform under inversion. This information can be deduced by requiring compatibility of the known transformation rules

$$I[x_i^{\alpha\beta}] = \frac{x_i^{\alpha\beta}}{x_i^2} = -(x_i^{-1})^{\alpha\beta}, \quad I[\theta_i^{A\alpha}] = -(x_i^{-1})^{\alpha\beta}\theta_{i\beta}^A, \tag{3.5}$$

with eq. (3.3).

For later convenience, we first we note that

$$I[(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}] = -((x_i^{-1}) - (x_{i+1}^{-1}))$$
  
=  $(x_{i+1}^{-1})^{\beta} {}_{\gamma}(x_{i,i+1})^{\gamma\rho}(x_i^{-1})_{\rho}{}^{\alpha}$   
=  $(x_i^{-1})^{\beta} {}_{\gamma}(x_{i,i+1})^{\gamma\rho}(x_{i+1}^{-1})_{\rho}{}^{\alpha}.$  (3.6)

From the first line of eq. (3.3), one can then deduce that

$$I[(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i\beta}] = 0 \Longrightarrow I[\lambda_{i\beta}] = \alpha_i(x_{i+1})_{\beta\gamma}\lambda_i^{\gamma}, \qquad (3.7)$$

where  $\alpha_i$  is a proportionality constant. This constant can be fixed through the compatibility of the second relationship in the first line of eq. (3.3) with inversion

$$I[\lambda_i^{\alpha}] = I\left[\frac{(x_{i,i+1})^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i+1\beta}}{\langle i,i+1\rangle}\right] \Longrightarrow \alpha_i^2 = \frac{1}{(x_{i+1})^2(x_i)^2}.$$
(3.8)

Thus we arrive at

$$I[\lambda_{i\beta}] = \frac{(x_{i+1})_{\beta\gamma}\lambda_i^{\gamma}}{\pm\sqrt{(x_{i+1})^2(x_i)^2}} = \frac{(x_i)_{\beta\gamma}\lambda_i^{\gamma}}{\pm\sqrt{(x_{i+1})^2(x_i)^2}}$$
$$I[\lambda_i^{\beta}] = \frac{(x_{i+1})^{\beta\gamma}\lambda_{i\gamma}}{\mp\sqrt{(x_{i+1})^2(x_i)^2}} = \frac{(x_i)^{\beta\gamma}\lambda_{i\gamma}}{\mp\sqrt{(x_{i+1})^2(x_i)^2}}.$$

Note that this leads to

$$I[\langle i, i+1 \rangle] = \frac{\langle i, i+1 \rangle}{\sqrt{(x_{i+2})^2 (x_i)^2}}.$$
(3.9)

Alternatively, eq. (3.9) can be derived using the following identification in three dimensions:

$$\langle i, i+1 \rangle^2 = -2k_i \cdot k_{i+1} = -(x_{i,i+2})^2 \Longrightarrow I[\langle i, i+1 \rangle^2] = I[-(x_{i,i+2})^2] = \frac{-(x_{i,i+2})^2}{(x_{i+2})^2(x_i)^2}.$$
 (3.10)

Note that the spinor inner product  $\langle ij \rangle$  transforms covariantly under inversion only when  $i = j \pm 1$ . Therefore only these spinor inner products can be used to construct dual conformal objects.

Finally, for the fermionic variable  $\eta$ , one has:

$$I[\eta_i^A] = I\left[\frac{\theta_{i,i+1}^{A\alpha}\lambda_{i+1\alpha}}{\langle i,i+1\rangle}\right] \Longrightarrow I[\eta_i^A] = -\sqrt{\frac{x_i^2}{x_{i+1}^2}} \left[\eta_i^A + (x_i^{-1})^{\alpha\beta}\theta_{i\beta}^A\lambda_{i\alpha}\right].$$
 (3.11)

#### 4 Dual conformal symmetry of ABJM amplitudes

#### 4.1 Four-point amplitude

Equipped with the transformation rules of various objects, we will now proceed to show that the four-point tree amplitude of the ABJM theory is dual conformal covariant. First we rewrite the four-point amplitude, derived in [35], in the dual space  $(x, \theta)$ . Note that prior to the identification of  $x_{n+1} \equiv x_1$ ,  $\theta_{n+1} \equiv \theta_1$ , the hyperplane constraints imply that

$$\sum_{i=1}^n \lambda_i^\alpha \lambda_i^\beta = x_1^{\alpha\beta} - x_{n+1}^{\alpha\beta}, \quad \sum_{i=1}^n \lambda_i^\alpha \eta_i^A = \theta_1^{\alpha A} - \theta_{n+1}^{\alpha A}.$$

In the dual space the (super)momentum delta functions become

$$\delta^{3}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} p_{i}\right) = \delta^{3}(x_{1} - x_{n+1}), \quad \delta^{6}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{4} \eta_{i}^{A}\lambda_{i}^{\alpha}\right) = \delta^{6}(\theta_{1} - \theta_{n+1}).$$
(4.1)

The inversion properties of the delta functions follow from the definition  $\int d^3x_1 \delta^3(x_1-x_5) = 1$  and  $I[\int d^3x_1] = \int \frac{d^3x_1}{x_1^6}$ . We then have:

$$I[\delta^3(x_1 - x_5)] = x_1^6 \delta^3(x_1 - x_5), \quad I[\delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_5)] = x_1^{-6} \delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_5), \tag{4.2}$$

where the inversion property of the fermionic delta function is derived from eq. (3.5) on the support of  $\delta^3(x_1 - x_5)$ . Interestingly in three dimensions, it is only for  $\mathcal{N}=6$  that the momentum and supermomentum delta functions combine to give an invariant under inversion. This is in agreement with [35], where it was shown that Yangian invariance is only present for the  $\mathcal{N}=6$  theory.<sup>5</sup>

The four-point amplitude can now be written as

$$A_4^{ABJM} = \frac{\delta^3 (x_1 - x_5) \delta^6 (\theta_1 - \theta_5)}{\langle 12 \rangle \langle 41 \rangle}.$$
 (4.3)

Its transformation property under inversion is straightforward:

$$I[A_4^{ABJM}] = A_4^{ABJM} \sqrt{x_1^2 x_2^2 x_3^2 x_4^2}.$$
(4.4)

Note the similarity with  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills where one has

$$I[A_4^{\mathcal{N}=4}] = A_4^{\mathcal{N}=4}(x_1^2 x_2^2 x_3^2 x_4^2).$$
(4.5)

This is not surprising since we can rewrite  $A_4^{ABJM}$  as

$$A_4^{ABJM} = \frac{\delta^3(x_1 - x_5)\delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_5)}{\sqrt{x_{1,3}^2}\sqrt{x_{2,4}^2}},$$
(4.6)

while

$$A_4^{\mathcal{N}=4} = \frac{\delta^4(x_1 - x_5)\delta^8(\theta_1 - \theta_5)}{x_{1,3}^2 x_{2,4}^2}.$$
(4.7)

<sup>5</sup>There is also Yangian symmetry in the  $\mathcal{N}=8$  model [36], but it is only in a trivial sense.

From this, we see that the four-point tree amplitude is dual translation invariant and dual conformal boost covariant:

$$K^{\alpha\beta}A_{4}^{ABJM} = IP^{\alpha\beta}IA_{4}^{ABJM} = -\frac{1}{2}\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}A_{4}^{ABJM}.$$
(4.8)

We anticipate this to hold for general amplitudes. In the section 5, we will show that the dual conformal boost generator is equivalent to a level-one generator of the Yangian symmetry. Since both the four- and six-point amplitudes were shown to have Yangian symmetry, this implies that dual conformal invariance holds up to six-point at tree-level.

#### 4.2 Dual conformal invariance of general amplitudes

The analysis of the four-point amplitude inspires us to propose the following behavior for general *n*-point amplitudes under dual inversion:

$$I[A_n] = \left(\sqrt{x_1^2 x_2^2 \cdot x_n}\right) A_n. \tag{4.9}$$

Note that if one factorizes the amplitudes as follows:

$$A_n = \frac{\delta^3(x_1 - x_n)\delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_n)}{\sqrt{\langle 12 \rangle \langle 23 \rangle \cdots \langle n1 \rangle}} R_n, \qquad (4.10)$$

the pre-factor will give rise to eq. (4.9) under inversion, so the remaining function must be invariant,

$$I[R_n] = R_n. \tag{4.11}$$

In addition, the pre-factor is invariant under the  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$  level-one generator of the Yangian symmetry (as pointed out in [35]). Therefore  $R_n$  should be invariant under both  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$ and the dual conformal boost generator  $K^{\alpha\beta}$ . Since this factorization is natural for both Yangian and dual conformal symmetry, this suggests that they are related.

So far we have the following dual conformal building blocks:

$$\langle i, i+1 \rangle, \quad \delta^3(x_1 - x_{n+1}), \quad \delta^3(x_1 - x_{n+1}), \quad \delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_{n+1}).$$
 (4.12)

Recall that an *n*-point amplitude has Grassmann degree  $\frac{3n}{2}$ . Therefore for amplitudes higher than four-points, one needs to supplement the fermionic delta function with additional dual conformal objects which contain fermionic variables. Since  $I[\lambda] \propto \lambda$ ,  $I[x] \propto x$ , and  $I[\theta] \propto \theta$  but  $I[\eta] \not\propto \eta$ , we will use  $\lambda$ ,  $\theta$ , and x to construct dual conformal covariants. Noting that  $\langle i | x_{i\,i+1} = \lambda_i^{\alpha}(x_{i\,i+1})_{\alpha\beta} = 0$ , we see that the following objects are covariant under inversion in the dual space:

$$\langle i | \theta_i, \langle i-1 | \theta_i. \tag{4.13}$$

Moreover, they can be generalized by inserting  $x_{ij}$ 's as follows:

$$\langle i| x_{ij}x_{jk}...x_{lm}\theta_m, \ \langle i-1| x_{ij}x_{jk}...x_{lm}\theta_m.$$

$$(4.14)$$

One can also write down an inversion covariant using two  $\theta$ 's

$$\theta_i \theta_i$$
 (4.15)

which can be generalized by inserting  $x_{ij}$ 's as follows:

$$\theta_i x_{ij} x_{jk} \dots x_{lm} \theta_m. \tag{4.16}$$

Since  $\theta$  carries an SL(2) index, it is not possible to construct inversion covariants with more than two  $\theta$ 's except by taking products of the above covariants.

Note that all of the objects above are manifestly invariant under dual translations  $\delta x_i = a$ . We therefore have an infinite set of dual conformal covariants. We can reduce this set by demanding invariance under half of the dual supersymmetry:

$$\delta\theta_i^{A\alpha} = \epsilon^{A\alpha}.\tag{4.17}$$

It is not difficult to see that this constraint eliminates the covariants in eqs. (4.13), (4.15), (4.16), but it still possible to construct objects using covariants in eq. (4.14). For example, using the identity  $x_{pq}x_{qr} + x_{pr}x_{rq} + x_{qr}^2 = 0$ , one sees that there are only four dual conformal covariants with mass-dimension three that respect half of the dual supersymmetry:

$$\langle p | \left( x_{pq} x_{qr} \theta_r + x_{pr} x_{rq} \theta_q + x_{qr}^2 \theta_p \right)^A \tag{4.18}$$

$$\langle p | \left( x_{pq} x_{qr} \theta_r + x_{pr} x_{rq} \theta_q + x_{qr}^2 \theta_{p+1} \right)^A \tag{4.19}$$

$$\langle p-1| \left( x_{pq} x_{qr} \theta_r + x_{pr} x_{rq} \theta_q + x_{qr}^2 \theta_p \right)^A \tag{4.20}$$

$$\langle p-1 | \left( x_{pq} x_{qr} \theta_r + x_{pr} x_{rq} \theta_q + x_{qr}^2 \theta_{p-1} \right)^A.$$
(4.21)

It may be possible to generalize these objects by introducing more x's between the  $\lambda$ 's and  $\theta$ 's. This would require finding analogues of the identity  $x_{pq}x_{qr} + x_{pr}x_{rq} + x_{qr}^2 = 0$  which are  $\mathcal{O}(x^n), n > 2$ .

Using the covariants described above, it is straightforward to construct invariants that respect half of the dual supersymmetry. Consider the covariant in eq. (4.18), for example. We will refer to this object as  $\Theta_{par}^A$ . A straightforward calculation shows that

$$I[\Theta_{pqr}^{A}] = -\frac{\Theta_{pqr}^{A}}{x_{q}^{2}x_{r}^{2}\sqrt{x_{p}^{2}x_{p+1}^{2}}}.$$
(4.22)

To form an invariant, one needs to cancel the factors in the denominator. This can be achieved by introducing the following objects:

$$\langle i|x_{ij}x_{jk}|k\rangle = \langle i|x_{ij}x_{j(k+1)}|k\rangle, \ I[\langle i|x_{ij}x_{jk}|k\rangle] = \frac{\langle i|x_{ij}x_{jk}|k\rangle}{x_j^2\sqrt{x_i^2x_{i+1}^2x_k^2x_{k+1}^2}}.$$
(4.23)

Now consider the six-point superamplitude, which has Grassmann degree nine. Since six of these Grassmann degrees are contained in the fermionic delta function  $\delta^6(\theta_1 - \theta_{n+1})$ , the

remaining three are then expected to have the form  $\epsilon_{ABC}\Theta^A_{pqr}\Theta^B_{pqr}\Theta^C_{pqr}$ , whose inversion is given by

$$I[\epsilon_{ABC}\Theta^A_{pqr}\Theta^B_{pqr}\Theta^C_{pqr}] = I[\delta^3(\Theta_{pqr})] = \frac{\delta^3(\Theta_{pqr})}{x_q^6 x_r^6 \sqrt{x_p^6 x_{p+1}^6}}.$$
(4.24)

The six-point amplitude can then be constructed from the dual conformal invariants of the form:

$$\frac{\delta^{3}(\Theta_{pqr})\langle q, q+1\rangle\langle r, r+1\rangle}{\langle p|x_{pr}x_{rq}|q\rangle\langle p|x_{pq}x_{qr}|r\rangle x_{qr}^{4}\langle p, p+1\rangle}, \quad \frac{\delta^{3}(\Theta_{pqr})}{\langle p, p+1\rangle^{3}(x_{qr}^{2})^{3}}.$$

As explained above, there are many other dual conformal building blocks one can construct, using the dual conformal covariants in eqs. (4.19)–(4.21), for example. It would be interesting to work out the explicit six-point amplitude in terms of dual conformal invariant objects that respect half of the supersymmetry. Instead, we proceed by showing that the dual conformal boost generator is equivalent to the level-one Yangian generator  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$ .

# 5 The dual conformal boost generator and $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$

In this section, we construct the dual conformal boost generator in the space  $(x, \lambda, \theta, \eta)$ and demonstrate that it matches the Yangian level-one generator  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$ . Recall that all coordinates are independent in the full space, and the constraints in eq. (3.1) define hyperplanes in this space. Since the amplitudes have support on these hyperplanes, the dual generators must leave the constraint equations invariant.<sup>6</sup>

The dual translation generator takes the usual form, i.e.  $\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\alpha\beta}}$ . In appendix C, we obtain the dual conformal boost generator by observing how  $(x, \lambda, \theta, \eta)$  transform under an inversion-translation-inversion in the dual space:

$$IGI, \quad G = \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\alpha\beta}}.$$
 (5.1)

For example, in  $(x, \theta)$  space, we find that the dual conformal boost generator is given by

$$K^{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i}^{\alpha\gamma} x_{i}^{\beta\delta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\gamma\delta}} + \frac{1}{2} x_{i}^{\gamma(\alpha} \theta_{i}^{A\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{A\gamma}}$$

where the first term generates dual conformal boosts of x, the second term generates dual conformal boosts of  $\theta$ , and  $A^{(\alpha\beta)} \equiv A^{\alpha\beta} + A^{\beta\alpha}$ . We can extend this definition to the on-shell superspace by adding terms so that it commutes with the hyperplane constraints modulo constraints [14]. Doing so gives

$$K^{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i}^{\alpha\gamma} x_{i}^{\beta\delta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\gamma\delta}} + \frac{1}{2} x_{i}^{\gamma(\alpha} \theta_{i}^{A\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{A\gamma}} + \frac{1}{4} \left( x_{i}^{\gamma(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} + x_{i+1}^{\gamma(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \left( \theta_{i}^{B(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} + \theta_{i+1}^{B(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} \right).$$
(5.2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>While the generators should preserve the plane defined by the constraints, they are not subject to the constraints, i.e.  $\frac{\partial x^{\alpha\beta}}{\partial \lambda^{\gamma}} = 0.$ 

The normalization is due to  $x^{\alpha\beta} = x^{\beta\alpha}$  and  $\frac{\partial x^{\sigma\delta}}{\partial x^{\alpha\beta}} = \frac{1}{2} \delta^{\sigma}_{(\alpha} \delta^{\delta}_{\beta)}$ . Indeed, one can check that eq. (5.2) preserves eq. (3.1).

As argued in section(4.2), the amplitudes are covariant under  $K^{\alpha\beta}$ :

$$K^{\alpha\beta}A_n = -\frac{1}{2} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n x_i^{\alpha\beta}\right) A_n.$$
(5.3)

One can derive this from our conjecture that the amplitudes transform as eq. (4.9) under inversion. Alternatively, this follows from the factorized form given in eq. (4.10). In particular, since  $R_n$  is dual conformal invariant, K only acts on the string of spinor inner products. Noting that

$$K^{\alpha\beta}\langle ii+1\rangle = K^{\alpha\beta}\sqrt{-x_{i,i+2}^2}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left( x_i^{\alpha\beta} + x_{i+2}^{\alpha\beta} \right) \langle ii+1\rangle$$
(5.4)

gives

$$K^{\alpha\beta} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\langle 12 \rangle \langle 23 \rangle \cdots \langle n1 \rangle}} = -\frac{1}{2} \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}}{\sqrt{\langle 12 \rangle \langle 23 \rangle \cdots \langle n1 \rangle}},$$
(5.5)

and so we arrive at eq. (5.3). Therefore, under the redefined generator

$$\tilde{K}^{\alpha\beta} = K^{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2} \left( \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i^{\alpha\beta} \right)$$
(5.6)

we have  $\tilde{K}^{\alpha\beta}A_n = 0.$ 

Now we will demonstrate that the dual conformal boost is equivalent to a level-one Yangian generator when acting on on-shell amplitudes. Since the amplitudes can be written purely in terms of  $(\lambda_i, \eta_i)$ , we only consider the part of the dual conformal boost generator which acts on this space. Thus we have

$$\vec{K}^{\alpha\beta}A_n = 0 \\ \Longrightarrow \left[\sum_{i=1}^n \frac{1}{4} \left( x_i^{\gamma(\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_i^{\gamma}} + x_{i+1}^{\gamma(\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_i^{\gamma}} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \left( \theta_i^{B(\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_i^B} + \theta_{i+1}^{B(\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_i^B} \right) + \frac{1}{2} x_i^{\alpha\beta} \right] A_n = 0.$$

Next, we trade x and  $\theta$  for  $\lambda$  and  $\eta$  using

$$x_i^{\alpha\beta} = x_1^{\alpha\beta} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_k^{\alpha} \lambda_k^{\beta}, \quad \theta_i^{A\alpha} = \theta_1^{A\alpha} - \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_k^{\alpha} \eta_k^{A}.$$
 (5.7)

In this way, all of the dual coordinates can be replaced except  $x_1$  and  $\theta_1$ , however the terms containing these variables take the form

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{2} x_{1}^{\gamma(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} + \frac{1}{2} \theta_{1}^{B(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} + \frac{n}{2} x_{1}^{\alpha\beta}$$

$$= x_{1}^{\gamma(\alpha)} \frac{1}{2} \left( m^{\beta} \gamma + \delta^{\beta} \gamma d \right) + \frac{1}{2} \theta_{1}^{B(\alpha)} q_{B}^{\beta}.$$
(5.8)

Since m, q, d are the usual Lorentz, supersymmetry, and dilatation generators under which the amplitudes are invariant, these terms vanish on the amplitudes. The remaining terms, which we denote as  $\tilde{K}'^{\alpha\beta}$ , are

$$\tilde{K}^{\prime\alpha\beta} = -\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left[ \frac{1}{4} \left( \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_{k}^{\gamma} \lambda_{k}^{(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} + \sum_{k=1}^{i} \lambda_{k}^{\gamma} \lambda_{k}^{(\alpha} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \left( \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_{k}^{(\alpha} \eta_{k}^{B} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} + \sum_{k=1}^{i} \lambda_{k}^{(\alpha} \eta_{k}^{B} \lambda_{i}^{\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} \lambda_{k}^{\alpha} \lambda_{k}^{\beta} \right].$$

$$(5.9)$$

To relate this object to a level-one generator, we will write it in terms of the ordinary superconformal generators given in appendix B:

$$\begin{split} \tilde{K}'^{\alpha\beta} &= -\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left[ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} p_{k}^{\gamma(\alpha} \left( m_{i}^{\beta)}_{i} \gamma + \delta^{\beta)}_{\gamma} (d_{i} - 1/2) \right) + \frac{1}{4} p_{i}^{\gamma(\alpha} \left( m_{i}^{\beta)}_{i} \gamma + \delta^{\beta)}_{\gamma} (d_{i} - 1/2) \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} q_{k}^{B(\alpha} q_{iB}^{\beta)} + \frac{1}{4} q_{i}^{B(\alpha} q_{iB}^{\beta)} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{i-1} p_{k}^{\alpha\beta} \right] \\ &= -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{k$$

At this point, it's convenient to add the following term (which vanishes on amplitudes):

$$\Delta \tilde{K}^{\prime \alpha \beta} = \frac{1}{4} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \left[ p_k^{\gamma(\alpha}(m^{\beta)}_{\ \gamma} + \delta^{\beta)}_{\ \gamma} d) + q_k^{B(\alpha} q_B^{\beta)} \right] - \frac{1}{4} p^{\alpha \beta}.$$
(5.10)

We finally arrive at

$$\tilde{K}^{\prime\alpha\beta} + \Delta\tilde{K}^{\prime\alpha\beta} = -\frac{1}{4} \sum_{k

$$= -\frac{1}{4} \sum_{k
(5.11)$$$$

which is indeed the level-one generator  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$  given in [35].

# 6 Dual superconformal generators and new dual coordinates

# **6.1** The new dual coordinates $y^{AB}$

Now that we have established dual conformal symmetry, we would like to extend this to dual OSp(6|4) superconformal symmetry by constructing  $\mathcal{N} = 6$  dual supersymmetry generators. If we follow what was done for  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills, however, we immediately

encounter a difficulty: half of the supercharges are inconsistent with the constraints in eq. (3.1). By analogy with  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills, the dual supersymmetry generators should be defined as

$$Q_{A\alpha} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_i^{A\alpha}},$$
  

$$Q_{\alpha}^{A} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_i^{A\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i^{\alpha\beta}} + \frac{1}{2} \eta_i^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_i^{\alpha}}.$$
(6.1)

The first supersymmetry charge preserves both conditions in eq. (3.1), and generates the transformation in eq. (4.17). On the other hand, while the second charge preserves the x-space constraint, it violates the  $\theta$ -space constraint:

$$Q^{A}_{\alpha}(\theta_{i} - \theta_{i+1})^{B\beta} = 0, \quad Q^{A}_{\alpha}\lambda^{\beta}_{i}\eta^{B}_{i} = \frac{1}{2}\delta^{\beta}_{\alpha}\eta^{A}_{i}\eta^{B}_{i} \neq 0.$$
(6.2)

With a little thought, one can see that there are no terms which can be added to  $Q^A_{\alpha}$  to cancel this "anomaly".

Note that the anomaly encountered above is proportional to the single site generator  $r_i^{AB} = \eta_i^A \eta_i^B$ . When summed over all *i*, this gives a generator of the SU(4) Rsymmetry. This suggests that we should introduce three Grassmann-even coordinates in the dual space which correspond to the generator  $r^{AB}$ , just like  $x^{\alpha\beta}$  corresponds to  $p^{\alpha\beta}$ , and  $\theta^{A\alpha}$  correspond to  $q^{A\alpha}$ . Hence we introduce three Grassmann-even coordinates,  $y^{AB} = -y^{BA}$ , A = 1, 2, 3, which are related to the on-shell twistor space as follows:

$$y_{i,i+1}^{AB} = y_i^{AB} - y_{i+1}^{AB} = \eta_i^A \eta_i^B.$$
(6.3)

Note that these coordinate satisfy the following pseudo light-like condition:

$$y_{i,i+1}^{AB} y_{i,i+1}^{CD} = \eta_i^A \eta_i^B \eta_i^C \eta_i^D = 0.$$
(6.4)

We call it pseudo since there are no invariant tensors to contract the indices to form a scalar.

Before we demonstrate that these coordinates enable us to construct the remaining dual superconformal generators, we give two arguments for their existence and their dependence on the  $\eta^A$ s. We note that their existence has already been suggested in [35].

• If we didn't have the coordinates  $\theta_i^{A\alpha}$ ,  $Q_A^{\alpha}$  would only contain the second term in eq. (6.1) and would therefore violate the x-space constraint:

$$Q^{\alpha A}(x_i - x_{i+1})^{\beta \gamma} = 0, \quad Q^{\alpha A} \lambda_i^{\beta} \lambda_i^{\gamma} = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{\alpha}^{(\beta} \eta_i^A \lambda_i^{\gamma)} \neq 0.$$
(6.5)

Note that the "anomaly" in this case is the site generator for supersymmetry,  $q_i = \eta_i^A \lambda_i^{\alpha}$ . The resolution is to introduce a set of new coordinates  $\theta_i^{A\alpha}$  and a new constraint equation for these coordinates, notably the second constraint in eq. (3.1). With these new coordinates, the charge  $Q^{A\alpha}$  can then be modified to take the form in eq. (6.1) so that the *x*-space constraint will be preserved. In principle, introducing new constraints may generate new "anomalies" which can only be removed by introducing another set of new coordinates. The hope is that this process will terminate at some point. Luckily it does. • Another hint which motivates introducing the y coordinates is provided by the structure of a fermionic level-one generator derived in [35]:

$$J^{(1)\alpha A} = \sum_{i < j} \left( q_i^{\beta A} (m_j^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} + \delta^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} d_j) + q_i^{\alpha}{}_{B} r_j^{BA} - q_i^{\alpha B} r_j^{A}{}_{B} - s_{i\beta}^{A} p_j^{\beta \alpha} - (i \leftrightarrow j) \right)$$
(6.6)

When written in on-shell superspace, the term  $q_i^{\alpha} {}_B r_i^{BA}$  takes the form

$$q_i^{\alpha}{}_B r_j^{BA} = \lambda_i^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_i^B} \eta_j^B \eta_j^A.$$
(6.7)

The only way this term can correspond to a dual superconformal generator is if one introduces the y parameter. In particular, it should correspond to a generator of the form

$$y_i^{AB} \lambda_i^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_i^B}.$$
(6.8)

After introducing the new coordinates, we alter the second supercharge as follows:

$$Q_{\alpha}^{*A} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_{i}^{A\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}} + \frac{1}{2} \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{2} y_{i}^{AB} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{B\alpha}}.$$
(6.9)

Now it is straightforward to see that the hyperplane constraint is preserved<sup>7</sup>

$$Q_{\alpha}^{*A}(\theta_i - \theta_{i+1})^{B\beta} = Q_{\alpha}^{*A} \lambda_i^{\beta} \eta_i^B = \frac{1}{2} \delta_{\alpha}^{\beta} \eta_i^A \eta_i^B.$$
(6.10)

Furthermore, the y-space constraint is also preserved and so no other additional coordinates are needed. Note that the y-space constraint must be respected by all generators. This implies the following deformation of the dual conformal boost generator:

$$K^{*\alpha\beta} = \tilde{K}^{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_i^{A(\alpha} \theta_i^{B\beta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_i^{AB}}.$$
(6.11)

Since the new terms do not act on the on-shell space, the dual conformal boost generator is still equivalent to a level-one Yangian generator when acting on on-shell amplitudes.

The appearance of R-coordinates like  $y^{AB}$  in the superconformal generators is natural for non-chiral superspaces. For example, in four-dimensional  $\mathcal{N} = 2$  harmonic superspace [47, 48], the conformal boost generator also has a term containing R-coordinates, and this term has the same form as the additional term in eq. (6.11).<sup>8</sup> Since chiral superspace does not exist in three dimensions, one should expect R-coordinates to play some role in the superconformal algebra.

So far we've been able to construct the dual generators  $K^{*\alpha\beta}$ ,  $Q^{*A}_{\alpha}$ ,  $Q_{\alpha A}$ ,  $P^{\alpha\beta}$  (which all leave the hyperplane constraints invariant). This is sufficient to generate the entire OSp(6|4) dual superconformal algebra. Note that when acting on amplitudes written in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Note that the full space is now  $(x, \theta, y, \lambda, \eta)$ . Although eq. (6.3) defines a hyperplane, all variables are taken to be independent in the full space. In particular,  $\frac{\partial \eta_i^C}{\partial y_i^{AB}} = 0$ .

 $<sup>^8\</sup>mathrm{We}$  thank E. Sokatchev for pointing this out.

terms of the on-shell space, the generators  $Q_{\alpha A}$  and  $P^{\alpha \beta}$  trivially vanish while  $Q_{\alpha}^{*A}$  is equivalent to the original special supersymmetry generator  $s_{\alpha}^{A}$ . Hence only the vanishing of  $K^{*\alpha\beta}$  on the amplitudes provides a new constraint, which we've shown is satisfied because  $K^{*\alpha\beta}$  is equivalent to the level-one generator  $J^{(1)\alpha\beta}$ .

It is interesting to see which of the remaining dual superconformal generators imply new constraints, and if the "non-trivial" generators are all equivalent to level-one generators. Since  $Q_{\alpha}^{*A}$  is equivalent to  $s_{\alpha}^{A}$  when restricted to the on-shell space, one can deduce that

$$[K^{*\beta\gamma}, Q_{\alpha}^{*A}]|_{os} = [J^{(1)\beta\gamma}, s_{\alpha}^{A}] = \delta_{\alpha}^{(\beta} S^{*\gamma)A}|_{os}$$
$$\implies S^{*\alpha A}|_{os} = J^{(1)\alpha A},$$
(6.12)

where  $|_{os}$  means the generator is restricted to on-shell space and  $S^{*\alpha A} = S^{\alpha A} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_i^{\alpha A}$ . Thus one concludes that  $S^{*\alpha A}$  implies a new constraint and matches the level-one generator  $J^{(1)\alpha A}$  when acting on on-shell amplitudes. Using similar arguments, one finds that

1. 
$$S^{\alpha}_{A}|_{os} = q^{\alpha}_{A}$$
  
2.  $R^{AB}|_{os} = J^{(1)AB}$   
since  $\{S^{\alpha A}, Q^{B}_{\beta}\}|_{os} = [J^{(1)\alpha A}, s^{B}_{\beta}] = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta} R^{AB}|_{os}$   
3.  $R_{AB} = \frac{\partial}{\partial y^{AB}}$   
4.  $R^{A}{}_{B}|_{os} = r^{A}{}_{B}$   
5.  $M^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}|_{os} = m^{\alpha}{}_{\beta}$   
6.  $D|_{os} = d$ .

Thus the non-trivial generators are  $\{K^{*\alpha\beta}, S^{*A\alpha}, R^{AB}\}$ , the generators which act trivially on the amplitudes are  $\{P_{\alpha\beta}, Q_{\alpha A}, R_{AB}\}$ , and the remaining generators are equivalent to the original superconformal generators when restricted to the on-shell space. In section 6.3 we will explicitly match  $S^{\alpha A}|_{os}$  and  $J^{(1)\alpha A}$  with the help of the  $y^{AB}$  coordinates. There is a similar correspondence between the level-one generator  $J^{(1)AB}$  and the dual R-symmetry generator  $R^{AB}$ , which we demonstrate in appendix D.

# 6.2 Geometric interpretation of new coordinates

The coordinates  $y^{AB}$  can be viewed as parameterizing the half-coset  $SU(4)/U(3)_+$ . Halfcosets are constructed as follows [46]: first one takes a group G (here SU(4)) and modes out a certain subgroup  $G_0$  (here the U(3)). Next one selects a U(1) generator from  $G_0$ . The remaining generators in the coset can then be divided according to their charge with respect to the chosen U(1). In particular, the positively charged generators are denoted  $G_+$ , and the negatively charged generators are denoted  $G_-$ . In our case, the three  $G_+$ generators actually form an abelian subalgebra.

Since the R-symmetry of the field theory corresponds to the isometries of  $CP^3$ , eq (6.3) suggests that the  $y^{AB}$  coordinates should be associated with three commuting Killing vectors in  $CP^3$ . In appendix E, we compute the Killing vectors of  $CP^3$  and match them with

the R-symmetry generators which act on on-shell amplitudes (provided in appendix D). The fact that type IIB string theory on  $AdS_5 \times S^5$  is self-dual after T-dualizing the directions corresponding to the dual  $(x, \theta)$  coordinates of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills suggests that type IIA string theory on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  should be self-dual if one performs T-dualities along the translational directions of  $AdS_4$  as well as three-directions in  $CP^3$  (note that a similar observation was made in [35]). As we show in appendix E, however, the Killing vectors of  $CP^3$  which correspond to the R-symmetry generators  $R^{AB}$  are complex. As a result, it is not clear how to implement T-duality along these directions.

#### 6.3 Dual conformal supersymmetry and level-one generators

The dual conformal supersymmetry generators can once again be constructed by requiring consistency with all the hyperplane constraints, or by combining inversion with the dual supersymmetry. In the end we obtain

$$S_{A}^{\alpha} = \sum_{i}^{n} x_{i}^{\alpha\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{A\beta}} + 2\theta_{i}^{\alpha B} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{i}^{BA}} + \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{A}},$$

$$S^{\alpha A} = \sum_{i}^{n} \theta_{i}^{\alpha B} \theta_{i}^{\beta A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{\beta B}} - x_{i}^{\alpha\beta} y_{i}^{AB} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{\beta B}} - 2x_{i}^{\alpha\beta} \theta_{i}^{\gamma A} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\gamma\beta}} - 2y_{i}^{AB} \theta_{i}^{\alpha C} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{i}^{BC}}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2} \left[ (\theta_{i}^{\alpha B} + \theta_{i+1}^{\alpha B}) \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} - (\theta_{i}^{\beta A} + \theta_{i+1}^{\beta A}) \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} - (x_{i}^{\alpha\beta} + x_{i+1}^{\alpha\beta}) \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} \right].$$

$$- (y_{i} + y_{i+1})^{AB} \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} \right].$$

$$(6.13)$$

Note that  $S^{\alpha}_{A}$  has a simpler form than  $S^{\alpha A}$  because it comes from commuting the dual conformal boost generator with  $Q_{\alpha A}$ , which is simpler than  $Q^{\alpha A}$ .

Since the amplitudes are covariant with respect to  $K^{\alpha\beta}$  (as shown in eq. (5.3)), we anticipate that they also satisfy

$$S^{\alpha A}A_n = -\sum_{i=1}^n \theta_i^{\alpha A}A_n.$$
(6.14)

We will show this is true by demonstrating that when one is restricted to the on-shell space

$$S^{*\alpha A} = S^{\alpha A} + \sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_i^{\alpha A} = J^{(1)\alpha A}$$

i.e. the dual superconformal generator is equivalent to the fermionic level-one generator given in eq. (6.6). Since the four and six-point tree-level amplitudes satisfy Yangian symmetry, it follows that they also have dual superconformal symmetry.

When restricted to on-shell space,  $S_A^{\alpha}$  is trivial while  $S^{*\alpha A}$  becomes

$$S^{*\alpha A} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{2} \left[ (\theta_{i}^{\alpha B} + \theta_{i+1}^{\alpha B}) \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} - (\theta_{i}^{\beta A} + \theta_{i+1}^{\beta A}) \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} - (x_{i}^{\alpha \beta} + x_{i+1}^{\alpha \beta}) \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} - (y_{i} + y_{i+1})^{AB} \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} \right].$$

$$(6.15)$$

We now follow steps similar to the ones we used to show that the dual conformal boost generator is equivalent to a level-one Yangian generator when acting on on-shell amplitudes. First we translate the dual coordinates  $x_i^{\alpha\beta}$ ,  $\theta_i^{A\alpha}$ , and  $y_i^{AB}$  back to the on-shell space using eq. (3.1) and eq. (6.3). Once again, all of the dual coordinates can be removed except for the ones with i = 1. These terms are

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \theta_{1}^{\alpha B} \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} - \theta_{1}^{\beta A} \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} - x_{1}^{\alpha \beta} \eta_{i}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\beta}} - y_{1}^{AB} \lambda_{i}^{\alpha} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{B}} + \theta_{1}^{A\alpha}.$$
(6.16)

Since  $m_i^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} + \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}d = \lambda_i^{\alpha}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda_i^{\beta}} + \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}\frac{1}{2}$  and  $r_i^{A}{}_{B} = \eta_i^{A}\frac{\partial}{\partial\eta_i^{B}} - \frac{1}{2}\delta^{A}_{B}$ , we see that the above can be rewritten as

$$\theta_1^{\beta B} \left[ -\delta_B^A(m^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha}d) + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha}r_B^A \right] - x_1^{\alpha\beta}q_{\beta}^A - y_1^{AB}q_B^{\alpha}, \tag{6.17}$$

which vanishes on the amplitudes due to superconformal invariance. After doing so, we are left with

$$\sum_{i}^{n} \left\{ -\left(\sum_{k=1}^{i-1} q_{k}^{\beta B}\right) \left[ -\delta_{B}^{A}(m_{i}^{\alpha} \beta + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} d_{i}) + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} r_{i}^{A} \beta \right] + \left(\sum_{k=1}^{i-1} p_{k}^{\alpha\beta}\right) s_{i\beta}^{A} + \left(\sum_{k=1}^{i-1} r_{k}^{AB}\right) q_{iB}^{\alpha} \right\} - \sum_{i}^{n} \frac{1}{2} \left\{ q_{i}^{\beta B} \left[ -\delta_{B}^{A}(m_{i}^{\alpha} \beta + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} d_{i}) + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} r_{i}^{A} \beta \right] - p_{i}^{\alpha\beta} s_{i\beta}^{A} + r_{i}^{AB} q_{iB}^{\alpha} \right\}.$$

$$(6.18)$$

If we add the following term which vanishes on the amplitudes

$$\Delta S^{*\alpha A} = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ q^{\beta B} \left[ -\delta^A_B(m^\alpha{}_\beta + \delta^\alpha_\beta d) + \delta^\alpha_\beta r^A{}_B \right] - p^{\alpha\beta} s^A_\beta + r^{AB} q^\alpha_B \right\}$$
(6.19)

then we obtain

$$S^{*\alpha A} + \Delta S^{*\alpha A} = \sum_{1 \le k < i \le n} \left\{ q_k^{\beta A} (m_i^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} + \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} d_i) - q_k^{\alpha B} r_i^A{}_B - s_{k\beta}^A p_i^{\alpha \beta} + q_{kB}^{\alpha} r_i^{BA} - (i \leftrightarrow k) \right\}$$

This is equal to  $-J^{(1)\alpha A}$ . Hence, the fermionic level-one generator is equivalent to a dual conformal supersymmetry generator defined in the enlarged dual space  $(x, \theta, y)$ .

## 7 Implications for loop-level amplitudes

Up to now, our focus has been on tree-level amplitudes. While the number of explicit examples of tree-level amplitudes is small, results for loop-level amplitudes are even more limited. With the recent construction of tree-level four and six-point super amplitudes, however, it may now be feasible to study the structure of loop amplitudes utilizing generalized unitarity methods [49, 50]. Here we will simply assume that dual conformal invariance holds at loop-level, meaning that loop-level amplitudes can be written in terms of integrals whose representation in dual coordinates is conformally invariant. Note that this discussion is prior to using any regularization scheme, after which conformal symmetry is broken. Hence the integrals are really "pseudo" conformal integrals. Again, since we do not have explicit computations of ABJM loop amplitudes beyond the one-loop correction to the four-point amplitude (which vanishes), this section is purely conjectural.



Figure 2. Possible one-loop four-point integrals.

For  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills, it was observed in [6, 43–45] that the integrals which contribute to off-shell loop-level amplitudes are mostly "pseudo" conformal integrals when translated to dual position space. Off-shell means that the momenta of the external lines are massive, i.e.  $k_i^2 \neq 0$ . This allows one to avoid infrared singularities while staying in D = 4, and thus makes the discussion of dual conformal invariance sensible. Assuming this is also true for ABJM, we investigate which integrals should contribute under the constraint of dual conformal invariance.

Let's first consider the one-loop four-point case. As an illustration, we discuss "pseudo" dual conformal invariance of the one-loop box diagram in figure 2. When written in the dual x space, this amplitude takes the form:

$$\int d^3x_5 \frac{1}{x_{51}^2 x_{52}^2 x_{53}^2 x_{54}^2} \tag{7.1}$$

Under inversion we have

$$I[d^{D}x_{5}] = \frac{d^{D}x_{5}}{(x_{5}^{2})^{D}}, \quad I[x_{ij}^{2}] = \frac{x_{ij}^{2}}{x_{i}^{2}x_{j}^{2}}.$$
(7.2)

Since the integral is manifestly translationally invariant, we only need to verify that it is invariant under inversion in order to establish dual conformal invariance. This will be true if the inversion "weight" for each coordinate  $x_i$  sums to zero. For the box diagram in figure 2, the inversion weight for  $x_5$  is only zero if D = 4. For D=3, we need three propagators to cancel the weight of the integration measure, so our only remaining option is the triangle diagram in figure 2. Unfortunately, the weight coming from the external vertices  $x_1, x_3, x_4$  cannot be canceled.

From this analysis, we can deduce rules for constructing dual conformal integrals. Given a loop diagram, we add points corresponding to positions in dual space, solid reds lines corresponding to propagators in the dual-space integral, and dashed blue lines corresponding to numerators in the dual-space integral. If a solid red line connects dual positions i and j, this corresponds to a factor of  $\frac{1}{x_{ij}^2}$  in the dual-space integral, while a blue dashed line represents a factor of  $x_{ij}^2$ . We then integrate over the dual coordinates that correspond to loop momenta (which happen to be  $x_5$  in our example). The integral has dual conformal invariance if its diagram has the following properties:

• There are three more red lines than blue lines attached to each loop momentum coordinate.

• There are an equal number of red and blue lines attached to each external coordinate.

In our example, the external coordinates are  $(x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4)$ . From these rules, we see that it is not possible to write down a dual conformal integral for the one-loop fourpoint amplitude in three dimensions. This is consistent with the observation that the one-loop amplitude in mass-deformed 3D Chern-Simons theories is zero [34], and is simply a consequence of parity invariance. Under a parity transformation, the Chern-Simons level k goes to -k [51]. Hence all odd-loop corrections should vanish.

At two loops, there are several integrals one can write down. We list them below:

• A X 1 x2  $\int d^3x_5 d^3x_6 \frac{1}{x_{51}^2 x_{55}^2}$ (7.3)• B X5 Xб  $x_4$  $\mathbf{x}_2$  $\int d^3x_5 d^3x_6 \frac{1}{x_{51}^2}$  $x_{13}^4 \underline{x_{42}^4}$ (7.4)• C x<sub>6</sub> X 1 X  $x_2$ x3  $\int d^3x_5 d^3x_6 \frac{x_{13}^2 x_{42}^2}{x_{56}^2 x_{53}^2 x_{54}^2 x_{54}^2}$ (7.5)



Let's look at diagram A and consider it's divergence structure. In order to extract the leading divergence, we let  $x_5$  and  $x_6$  approach  $x_1$  and write  $x_5 = x_1 + \rho_1$  and  $x_6 = x_1 + \rho_2$ . In this limit, the integral reduces to

$$\int \frac{\rho_1^2 d\rho_1 \rho_2^2 d\rho_2}{\rho_1^2 \rho_2^2 (\rho_1 - \rho_2)^2}, \ \rho_1, \rho_2 \to 0$$

which is logarithmically divergent. Similarly, for diagrams B-D one finds

$$B : \int \frac{\rho_1^2 d\rho_1 \rho_2^2 d\rho_2}{\rho_1^2 \rho_2^2}, \ (x_5, x_6 \to x_1)$$
  

$$C : \int \frac{\rho_1^2 d\rho_1 \rho_2^2 d\rho_2}{\rho_1^2 \rho_2^2}, \ (x_5 \to x_4, x_6 \to x_1)$$
  

$$D : \int \frac{\rho_1^2 d\rho_1 \rho_2^2 d\rho_2}{\rho_1^2 \rho_2^2 (\rho_1 - \rho_2)^2}, \ (x_5, x_6 \to x_1).$$
(7.7)

Thus only the integrals B and C are finite. In  $\mathcal{N}=4$  super Yang-Mills, it was noted that among the "pseudo" conformal integrals, only those which are finite off-shell contribute [6]. Note that since we are off-shell, divergences cannot be attributed to infrared singularities.

In principle, there is nothing wrong with divergent off-shell integrals, since in the end one studies dimensionally regulated on-shell amplitudes. For example, after going back onshell and regularizing, integral A actually has the same structure as the four-cusp light-like Wilson-loop of pure Chern-Simons theory computed in [37].<sup>9</sup> Assuming that dual conformal symmetry is a well defined property for ABJM theory at loop-level, the dual conformal invariance should be well-defined off-shell, i.e. there should be no off-shell divergences. Hence, only diagrams B and C should contribute to the two-loop four-point amplitude.

Let's consider the two finite integrals more closely. They have the following form:

$$B : \int d^3p d^3q \frac{ts^2}{p^2(p+k_4)^2(p+k_3+k_4)^2q^2(q-k_1)^2(q-k_1-k_2)^2}, \quad \left(\int \frac{r^5 dr}{r^6}\right)$$
$$C : \int d^3p d^3q \frac{ts}{p^2(p-k_3)^2(p+q)^2q^2(q-k_1)^2}, \quad \left(\int \frac{r^5 dr}{r^8}\right)$$
(7.8)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>We thank Ilmo Sung for pointing this out.

where the integral in the parenthesis indicates the on-shell infrared divergence. Since Diagram C has worse-than-logarithmic divergence, it requires careful treatment in dimensional regularization. Another possibility is to introduce a Yang-Mills term as a regulator,  $\int -\frac{F^{\mu\nu}F_{\mu\nu}}{2g^2}$ , since the dimensionful constant g will serve as a cut off [52]. Note that this alters the form of the gauge boson propagator. This is reminiscent of the computation of the two-loop correction to the four-cusp light-like Wilson loop in ABJM [37], where the one-loop correction to the gauge boson propagator causes it to take on the form of an ordinary Yang-Mills propagator. For this reason, the two-loop correction to four-cusp Wilson loop of ABJM has the same functional form as the one-loop correction to the four-cusp Wilson loop of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills.<sup>10</sup>

## 8 Conclusions

In this paper, we demonstrate that the Yangian invariance of the four and six-point treelevel amplitudes of ABJM implies a hidden OSp(6|4) dual superconformal symmetry for these amplitudes. In order to establish this symmetry, we had to augment the dual space by three additional Grassmann-even coordinates,  $y^{AB}$ , which parameterize the half-coset  $SU(4)/U(3)_+$ . Since the generators from this half-coset form an abelian subalgebra, this corresponds to three abelian isometries of  $CP^3$ . The need for three additional dual coordinates was first suggested in [35].

One way to motivate the introduction of additional coordinates is to note that in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills, the dual coordinates can be matched with the dual superconformal generators which are not trivially related to the ordinary superconformal generators, notably the dual conformal boost and the dual special supersymmetry generators:

$$\mathcal{N} = 4 \text{ sYM} : x^{\alpha \dot{\alpha}} \to K^{\alpha \dot{\alpha}}, \ \theta^{\alpha I} \to S^{\alpha I}.$$
(8.1)

In three dimensions, this logic implies that one should also have dual coordinates corresponding to the dual R-symmetry generators  $R^{AB}$  since these generators are not trivially related to the superconformal generators:

$$ABJM: x^{\alpha\beta} \to K^{\alpha\beta}, \ \theta^{\alpha A} \to S^{\alpha A}, \ y^{AB} \to R^{AB}.$$
(8.2)

Another way to motivate the need for new dual coordinates is to note that in  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills, the dual space is essentially the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  on-shell chiral superspace. On the other hand, there is no chirality in three dimensions, so the only way to construct an on-shell space is to truncate with respect to the R-indices. Any covariant truncation would then require the introduction of some auxiliary variables parameterizing some subgroup of the R-symmetry group. While the introduction of R coordinates is usually related to the construction of off-shell superspace, they appear inside delta functions in on-shell amplitudes. For example in the  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  projective superspace, the four-point amplitude implicitly contains a delta function on the auxiliary coordinates [53].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>We thank Tristan McLoughlin for discussion on this point.

Note that type IIB string theory on  $AdS_5 \times S^5$  is self-dual if one performs T-dualities along the directions corresponding to the dual x and  $\theta$  coordinates of  $\mathcal{N} = 4$  super Yang-Mills. This suggests that type IIA string theory on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  might be self-dual if one performs bosonic T-dualities along three directions in  $CP^3$  in addition to the three translational directions of  $AdS_4$ . A similar suggestion was also made in [35]. Various groups have found that it is not possible to T-dualize the fermionic sector of the theory if one only T-dualizes the translational directions of  $AdS_4$  [41, 42]. In retrospect, it is difficult to see how the string theory background could be self-dual if one only T-dualizes three bosonic directions since an odd number of bosonic T-dualities would map a IIA background into a IIB background. From this point of view, it seems more natural to include three T-dualities in  $CP^3$  since this would give a total of six bosonic T-dualities. By matching the SU(4) R-symmetry generators with the Killing vectors of  $CP^3$ , we find that the Killing vectors corresponding to the dual coordinates  $y^{AB}$  are complex, so it is not clear how to T-dualize these directions. It would be very interesting to determine how to implement T-duality in  $CP^3$  and ultimately how to define fermionic T-duality.

Another interesting question is whether Yangian and dual superconformal symmetry hold beyond six-points at tree-level. One way to approach this issue is to construct a recursion equation and show that it preserves these symmetries. The most efficient recursion formula for theories in D $\geq$ 4 is the BCFW recursion relation [54, 55]. It would also be very desirable to explicitly construct the two-loop four-point amplitude of the ABJM theory using unitarity methods [49, 50] in order to see if "pseudo" dual conformal invariance is respected, and if there is a Wilson-loop/amplitude duality for this theory.

During the completion of this paper, a manifestly superconformal invariant form of the amplitudes was proposed in [56] and checked against the known four-point result. It was also shown to be Yangian invariant. It would be very interesting to see how dual superconformal invariance is encoded in this formula.

#### Acknowledgments

The work of YH is supported by the US DOE grant DE-FG03-91ER40662 and the work of AEL is supported in part by the US DOE grant DE-FG02-92ER40701. We would like to thank Zvi Bern, Emery Sokatchev, Ilmo Sung, and Tristan McLoughlin for many suggestions, especially regarding dual special supersymmetry and loop results. We would also like to thank Till Bargheer, Johannes Henn, Harold Ita, Sangmin Lee, F. Loebbert, Juan Maldacena, Carlo Meneghelli, John H. Schwarz, and Linus Wulff for useful comments. YH would like to thank Mark Wise for the invitation as visiting scholar at Caltech.

#### A Conventions

We follow the conventions used in [35]. The SL(2,R) metric is

$$\epsilon_{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \ \epsilon^{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$
(A.1)

The spinor contraction is implemented as:

$$\psi^{\alpha}\chi_{\alpha} = -\psi_{\alpha}\chi^{\alpha}, \quad \epsilon_{\beta\alpha}A^{\alpha} = A_{\beta}, \quad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta}A_{\beta} = A^{\alpha}, \quad \epsilon^{\alpha\beta}\epsilon_{\beta\gamma} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma}.$$
 (A.2)

One translates to the usual vector notation using through three dimensional gamma matrices

$$x^{\alpha\beta} = x^{\mu}(\sigma_{\mu})^{\alpha\beta}, \ x^{\mu} = -\frac{1}{2}(\sigma^{\mu})_{\alpha\beta}x^{\alpha\beta}, \tag{A.3}$$

with

$$\sigma^{0} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \ \sigma^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \ \sigma^{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(A.4)

One then has,

$$(\sigma^{\mu})_{\alpha\beta}(\sigma^{\nu})^{\alpha\beta} = -2\eta^{\mu\nu}, \ (\sigma^{\mu})_{\alpha\beta}(\sigma_{\mu})_{\gamma\delta} = \epsilon_{\alpha\gamma}\epsilon_{\beta\delta} + \epsilon_{\beta\gamma}\epsilon_{\alpha\delta}.$$
(A.5)

We list some useful identities

$$A^{[\alpha\beta]} = A^{\alpha\beta} - A^{\beta\alpha} = -\epsilon^{\alpha\beta} A^{\gamma}{}_{\gamma}, \tag{A.6}$$

$$A_{[\alpha\beta]} = A_{\alpha\beta} - A_{\beta\alpha} = \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} A^{\gamma}{}_{\gamma}, \qquad (A.7)$$

$$x^{\alpha\beta}x_{\beta\gamma} = -x^2\delta^{\alpha}_{\gamma},\tag{A.8}$$

where  $x^2$  always represents  $x^{\mu}x_{\mu}$ .

# **B** Ordinary superconformal and Yangian symmetry

The ordinary superconformal generators of OSp(6|4) in the on-shell space are:

$$p^{\alpha\beta} = \lambda^{\alpha}\lambda^{\beta}$$

$$q^{A\alpha} = \lambda^{\alpha}\eta^{A}, \qquad q^{\alpha}_{A} = \lambda^{\alpha}\frac{\partial}{\partial\eta^{A}}$$

$$m^{\alpha}{}_{\beta} = \lambda^{\alpha}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\beta}} - \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta}\frac{1}{2}\lambda^{\gamma}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\gamma}}, \qquad d = \frac{1}{2}\lambda^{\gamma}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\gamma}} + \frac{1}{2}$$

$$r^{AB} = \eta^{A}\eta^{B}, \qquad r^{A}{}_{B} = \eta^{A}\frac{\partial}{\partial\eta^{B}} - \delta^{A}_{B}\frac{1}{2}, \qquad r_{AB} = \frac{\partial}{\partial\eta^{A}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\eta^{B}}$$

$$s^{A}_{\alpha} = \eta^{A}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\alpha}}, \qquad s_{\alpha A} = \frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda_{\alpha}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\eta^{A}}$$

$$k_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\alpha}}\frac{\partial}{\partial\lambda^{\beta}}$$

All generators are implicitly summed over all external lines, i.e.  $g = \sum_{i=1}^{n} g_i$ . The Yangian algebra is generated by a set of level zero and level one generators  $J^{(0)a}$ ,  $J^{(1)a}$  satisfying

$$[J_a^{(0)}, J_b^{(0)}] = f_{ab} \,^c J_c^{(0)}, \ [J_a^{(1)}, J_b^{(0)}] = f_{ab} \,^c J_c^{(1)}, \tag{B.1}$$

where  $f_{ab}{}^{c}$  is the OSp(6|4) structure constant, and the indices can be raised and lowered using the OSp(6|4) metric provided in appendix F of [35]. For the ABJM theory, the level zero generators were identified with the superconformal generators given above, while the level one generators are given by a bi-local product of the above single site generators  $(p_i^{\alpha\beta}, q_i^{A\alpha}, q_{iA}^{\alpha}, \cdots)$ 

$$J_a^{(1)} = f_a \,{}^{bc} \sum_{1 \le i < j \le n} J_{ib}^{(0)} J_{jc}^{(0)} \tag{B.2}$$

# C Dual conformal boost generators using inversion properties

In the text, the dual conformal boost generator is derived from the requirement that it preserves the hyperplane-constraints. Alternatively, one can derive it by inspecting how the superspace variables transform under dual inversion, as we now describe.

Let's begin by computing the dual conformal boost generator in the space  $(x, \lambda)$ . Recall that  $x_i^{\alpha\beta}$ ,  $\lambda_i^{\alpha}$  transforms under inversion as

$$I[x_i^{\alpha\beta}] = \frac{x_i^{\alpha\beta}}{x_i^2}, \ I[\lambda_i^{\alpha}] = \frac{x_i^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i\beta}}{\sqrt{x_i^2 x_{i+1}^2}}.$$
 (C.1)

The action of  $K_{\gamma\delta}$  is deduced from  $IP_{\gamma\delta}I = \sum_{i}^{n} I \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\gamma\delta}}I$ :

$$K_{\gamma\delta}x_{i}^{\alpha\beta} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} I \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j}^{\gamma\delta}} \frac{x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}}{x_{i}^{2}}$$
$$= I \left[ \frac{1}{2} \frac{\delta_{\gamma}^{(\alpha} \delta_{\delta}^{\beta)}}{x_{i}^{2}} + \frac{x_{i\gamma\delta} x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}}{x_{i}^{4}} \right]$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} x_{i}^{2} \delta_{\gamma}^{(\alpha} \delta_{\delta}^{\beta)} + x_{i\gamma\delta} x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}.$$
(C.2)

Using  $x_{i\gamma\delta}x_i^{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2}x_{i\gamma}\,^{(\alpha}x_{i\delta}\,^{\beta)} - \frac{1}{2}x_i^2\delta_{\gamma}^{(\alpha}\delta_{\delta}^{\beta)}$ , we see that

$$K_{\gamma\delta} \sim \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i\gamma} \,^{\alpha} x_{i\delta} \,^{\beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}}.$$
 (C.3)

We now turn to the spinors:

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\lambda_{i}^{\alpha} = I\sum_{j=1}^{n} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j}^{\gamma\delta}} \frac{x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i\beta}}{\sqrt{x_{i}^{2}x_{i+1}^{2}}}$$
$$= I\left[\frac{1}{2}\delta_{\gamma}^{(\alpha}\delta_{\delta}^{\beta)} \frac{\lambda_{i\beta}}{\sqrt{x_{i}^{2}x_{i+1}^{2}}} + \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{x_{i\gamma\delta}}{x_{i}^{2}} + \frac{x_{i+1\gamma\delta}}{x_{i+1}^{2}}\right)\frac{x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}\lambda_{i\beta}}{\sqrt{x_{i}^{2}x_{i+1}^{2}}}\right]$$
$$= \frac{1}{2}\delta_{(\gamma}^{\alpha}x_{i\delta)\rho}\lambda_{i}^{\rho} - \frac{1}{2}\left(x_{i\gamma\delta} + x_{i+1\gamma\delta}\right)\lambda_{i}^{\alpha}.$$
(C.4)

Using  $x_{i\gamma\delta}\lambda_i^{\alpha} = -\frac{1}{2}\left(\delta_{(\delta}^{\alpha}x_{i\gamma)}{}^{\sigma}\lambda_{i\sigma} + x_{i(\gamma}{}^{\alpha}\lambda_{i\delta})\right)$  and  $x_{i+1\alpha\beta}\lambda_i^{\beta} = x_{i\alpha\beta}\lambda_i^{\beta}$ , we see that

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\lambda_i^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{4} \left( x_{i(\gamma}{}^{\alpha} + x_{i+1(\gamma}{}^{\alpha}) \lambda_{i\delta} \right).$$
(C.5)

Hence,

$$K_{\gamma\delta} \sim \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left[ x_{i\gamma}^{\ \alpha} x_{i\delta}^{\ \beta} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\alpha\beta}} + \frac{1}{4} \left( x_{i(\gamma}^{\ \alpha} + x_{i+1(\gamma}^{\ \alpha}) \lambda_{i\delta}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\alpha}} \right]$$
(C.6)

which is the bosonic part of eq. (5.2).

The analysis for the fermionic part of the dual conformal boost generator is similar. In particular, for the fermionic coordinates of the dual superspace we have

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\theta_i^{A\alpha} = I\left[\sum_{j=1}^n \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j^{\gamma\delta}} \frac{x_i^{\alpha\beta}}{x_i^2} \theta_{i\beta}^A\right]$$
$$= I\left[\left(\frac{1}{2}\delta_{(\gamma}^{\alpha}\delta_{\delta)}^{\beta}\frac{1}{x_i^2} + \frac{x_{i\gamma\delta}x_i^{\alpha\beta}}{x_i^4}\right)\theta_{i\beta}^A\right]$$
$$= -\frac{1}{2}\delta_{(\gamma}^{\alpha}x_{i\delta)\omega}\theta_i^{A\omega} + x_{i\gamma\delta}\theta_i^{A\alpha}.$$

Using  $\frac{1}{2}x_{i}^{\alpha}{}_{(\gamma}\theta_{i\delta)}^{A} = -\frac{1}{2}\delta_{(\gamma}^{\alpha}x_{i\delta)\omega}\theta_{i}^{A\omega} + x_{i\gamma\delta}\theta_{i}^{A\alpha}$  we see that

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\theta_i^{A\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} x_i^{\alpha}{}_{(\gamma}\theta_{i\delta)}^A.$$
(C.7)

Finally, let's consider the action of  $K_{\gamma\delta}$  on the fermionic coordinates of the onshell superspace:

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\eta_i^A = -I\left[\sum_{j=1}^n \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j^{\gamma\delta}} \left(\sqrt{\frac{x_i^2}{x_{i+1}^2}} \left(\eta_i^A + \frac{x_i^{\alpha\beta}}{x_i^2} \theta_{i\beta}^A \lambda_{i\alpha}\right)\right)\right].$$
 (C.8)

After taking derivatives, performing the inversion, and doing some algebra, one finds that

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\eta_i^A = \frac{1}{2} \left( x_{i+1} - x_i \right)_{\gamma\delta} \eta_i^A - \frac{1}{2} \frac{x_{i\alpha\gamma} x_{i\delta\beta} \theta_i^{A\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta}}{x_i^2} + \frac{x_{i\gamma\delta} x_{i\alpha\beta} \theta_i^{A\alpha} \lambda_i^{\alpha}}{x_i^2}.$$
 (C.9)

Noting that  $(x_{i+1} - x_i)_{\gamma\delta} \eta_i^A = \frac{1}{2} (\theta_{i+1} - \theta_i)^A_{(\gamma} \lambda_{i\delta)}$  and  $x_{i\alpha(\gamma} x_{i\delta)\beta} \theta_i^{\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta} = 2x_{i\gamma\delta} x_{i\alpha\beta} \theta_i^{A\alpha} \lambda_i^{\beta} - x_i^2 \theta_{i(\gamma}^A \lambda_{i\delta)}$ , the above expression simplifies to

$$K_{\gamma\delta}\eta_i^A = \frac{1}{4} \left(\theta_i + \theta_{i+1}\right)_{(\gamma}^A \lambda_{i\delta)}.$$
 (C.10)

Combining eqs. (C.7), (C.10), we see that the fermionic part of the dual conformal boost generator is

$$K_{\gamma\delta} \sim \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left[ \frac{1}{2} x_{i}^{\alpha}{}_{(\gamma} \theta_{i\delta)}^{A} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{A\alpha}} + \frac{1}{4} \left( \theta_{i} + \theta_{i+1} \right)_{(\gamma}^{A} \lambda_{i\delta)} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{A}} \right]$$
(C.11)

which matches the fermionic part of eq. (5.2).

## D Dual R-symmetry and level one generators

By requiring all hyperplane equations to be conserved, one can deduce the dual R-symmetry generator  $R^{AB}$ :

$$R^{AB} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} y_{i}^{AC} y_{i}^{BD} \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{i}^{CD}} - \frac{1}{2} y_{i}^{C[A} \theta_{i}^{\gamma B]} \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_{i}^{\gamma C}} - \theta_{i}^{\alpha [A} \theta_{i}^{\beta B]} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{i}^{\alpha \beta}} - \frac{1}{4} \left( \theta_{i}^{\gamma [A]} + \theta_{i+1}^{\gamma [A]} \right) \eta_{i}^{B]} \frac{\partial}{\partial \lambda_{i}^{\gamma}} - \frac{1}{4} \left( y_{i}^{C[A]} + y_{i+1}^{C[A]} \right) \eta_{i}^{B]} \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta_{i}^{C}}.$$
(D.1)

Note that this generator can be obtained from the dual  $K^{\alpha\beta}$  by exchanging

$$x^{\alpha\beta} \leftrightarrow y^{AB}, \ \eta^A \leftrightarrow \lambda^{\alpha},$$
 (D.2)

and changing signs whenever one switches from symmetrizing to anti-symmetrizing. Following similar steps as in the main text, one arrives at the conclusion that it is the same as the level one generator  $J^{(1)AB}$ :

$$J^{(1)AB} \sim \sum_{1 \le k < i \le n} q_k^{\gamma[A} s_{i\gamma}{}^{B]} + r_k^{C[A} r_{iC}{}^{B]} - (i \leftrightarrow k).$$
(D.3)

# E Killing vectors of $CP^3$

The Killing vectors of  $CP^n$  are in one-to-one correspondence with the generators of SU(n+1). If we parameterize  $CP^n$  using n+1 complex embedding coordinates  $z^I$  satisfying

$$z^{\dagger} \cdot z = \sum_{I=1}^{n+1} z^{I} z_{I}^{\dagger} = 1,$$
 (E.1)

then the Killing vectors can be derived from n(n+2) scalar functions defined on  $\mathbb{C}P^n$ . These functions are given by

$$\omega_i = \sum_{I,J}^{n+1} (T_i)_I {}^J z^I z_J^{\dagger}$$
(E.2)

where  $T_i$  are the generators of SU(n + 1) in the fundamental representation [57]. The Killing vectors are then given by

$$K_i^a = J^{ab} \partial_b \omega_i \tag{E.3}$$

where J is the Kahler form. Note that J = dA where

$$A = -iz^{\dagger} \cdot dz. \tag{E.4}$$

Furthermore, the metric is

$$ds^2 = dz^{\dagger} \cdot dz - A^2. \tag{E.5}$$

For  $CP^3$ , the embedding coordinates are

$$z^{1} = \cos\xi\cos\left(\theta_{1}/2\right)\exp\left[\frac{i}{2}\left(\psi+\phi_{1}\right)\right], \qquad z^{2} = \cos\xi\sin\left(\theta/2\right)\exp\left[\frac{i}{2}\left(\psi-\phi_{1}\right)\right]$$
$$z^{3} = \sin\xi\cos\left(\theta_{2}/2\right)\exp\left[-\frac{i}{2}\left(\psi-\phi_{2}\right)\right], \quad z^{4} = \sin\xi\sin\left(\theta/2\right)\exp\left[\frac{i}{2}\left(\psi+\phi_{2}\right)\right].$$

Plugging this into eq. (E.4) gives

$$A = \frac{1}{2} \left( \cos \theta_1 \cos^2 \xi d\phi_1 + \cos \theta_2 \sin^2 \xi d\phi_2 + \cos 2\xi d\psi \right).$$

For more details about the geometry of  $\mathbb{CP}^3$ , see appendix B of [33].

The generators of the fundamental representation of SU(4) are

Note that generators  $T_1$  to  $T_8$  generate an SU(3) subgroup of SU(4). Moreover, if we include  $T_{15}$  in this subalgebra, this generates a U(3) subgroup. We can then construct the halfcoset described in section 6.2 using generators  $T_9$  to  $T_{14}$ . In particular,  $K_a = T_{10} + iT_9$ ,  $K_b = T_{12} + iT_{11}$ , and  $K_c = T_{14} + iT_{13}$ , are positively charged under the U(1) charge  $\sqrt{3/2}T_{15}$ . Similarly,  $K_d = T_{10} - iT_9$ ,  $K_e = T_{12} - iT_{11}$ , and  $K_f = T_{14} - iT_{13}$  are negatively charged. The half-coset SU(4)/U(3)<sub>+</sub> is therefore generated by  $K_a, K_b$ , and  $K_c$ . Using the formulas given above, the Killing vectors associated with these generators are

$$\begin{split} K_a &= e^{-i\phi_2} \left( \frac{i}{2} \csc\left(\frac{\theta_2}{2}\right) \partial_{\psi} - \partial_{\theta_2} + i \cot\theta_2 \partial_{\phi_2} \right) \\ K_b &= \exp\left[ \frac{i}{2} \left(\phi_1 - \phi_2 - 2\psi\right) \right] \left[ -\frac{1}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_1}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_2}{2} \partial_{\xi} \\ &\quad -\frac{i}{16} \csc\frac{\theta_1}{2} \csc\frac{\theta_2}{2} \csc\xi \sec\xi \left( \cos\left(2\xi\right) \left(\cos\theta_1 + \cos\theta_2 - 2\right) + \cos\theta_1 - \cos\theta_2 \right) \partial_{\psi} \\ &\quad + \cos\frac{\theta_1}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_2}{2} \tan\xi \partial_{\theta_1} - \sin\frac{\theta_1}{2} \cos\frac{\theta_2}{2} \cot\xi \partial_{\theta_2} + \frac{i}{2} \csc\frac{\theta_1}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_2}{2} \tan\xi \partial_{\phi_1} \\ &\quad + \frac{i}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_1}{2} \csc\frac{\theta_2}{2} \cot\xi \partial_{\phi_2} \right] \\ K_c &= \exp\left[ -\frac{i}{2} \left(\phi_1 + \phi_2 + 2\psi\right) \right] \left[ -\frac{1}{2} \cos\frac{\theta_1}{2} \sin\frac{\theta_2}{2} \partial_{\xi} \\ &\quad + \frac{i}{8} \sec\frac{\theta_1}{2} \csc\frac{\theta_2}{2} \left( \cot\xi \left(\cos\theta_1 + 1\right) + \tan\xi \left(\cos\theta_2 - 1\right) \right) \partial_{\psi} \end{split}$$

$$-\sin\frac{\theta_1}{2}\sin\frac{\theta_2}{2}\tan\xi\partial_{\theta_1} - \cos\frac{\theta_1}{2}\cos\frac{\theta_2}{2}\cot\xi\partial_{\theta_2} -\frac{i}{2}\sec\frac{\theta_1}{2}\sin\frac{\theta_2}{2}\tan\xi\partial_{\phi_1} + \frac{i}{2}\cos\frac{\theta_1}{2}\csc\frac{\theta_2}{2}\cot\xi\partial_{\phi_2} \right].$$

Note that these vectors are complex. As a result, it is not clear how to T-dualize along these directions.

**Open Access.** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Noncommercial License which permits any noncommercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

#### References

- Z. Bern, L.J. Dixon and V.A. Smirnov, Iteration of planar amplitudes in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory at three loops and beyond, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 085001 [hep-th/0505205] [SPIRES].
- J.M. Maldacena, The large-N limit of superconformal field theories and supergravity, Int. J. Theor. Phys. 38 (1999) 1113 [Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 231] [hep-th/9711200] [SPIRES].
- S.S. Gubser, I.R. Klebanov and A.M. Polyakov, Gauge theory correlators from non-critical string theory, Phys. Lett. B 428 (1998) 105 [hep-th/9802109] [SPIRES].
- [4] E. Witten, Anti-de Sitter space and holography, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2 (1998) 253 [hep-th/9802150] [SPIRES].
- [5] L.F. Alday and J.M. Maldacena, Gluon scattering amplitudes at strong coupling, JHEP 06 (2007) 064 [arXiv:0705.0303] [SPIRES].
- G.P. Korchemsky, J.M. Drummond and E. Sokatchev, Conformal properties of four-gluon planar amplitudes and Wilson loops, Nucl. Phys. B 795 (2008) 385 [arXiv:0707.0243]
   [SPIRES].
- [7] A. Brandhuber, P. Heslop and G. Travaglini, MHV amplitudes in N = 4 super Yang-Mills and Wilson loops, Nucl. Phys. B 794 (2008) 231 [arXiv:0707.1153] [SPIRES].
- [8] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, G.P. Korchemsky and E. Sokatchev, On planar gluon amplitudes/Wilson loops duality, Nucl. Phys. B 795 (2008) 52 [arXiv:0709.2368] [SPIRES].
- [9] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, V.A. Smirnov and E. Sokatchev, Magic identities for conformal four-point integrals, JHEP 01 (2007) 064 [hep-th/0607160] [SPIRES].
- [10] A. Brandhuber, P. Heslop and G. Travaglini, A note on dual superconformal symmetry of the N = 4 super Yang-Mills S-matrix, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 125005 [arXiv:0807.4097]
   [SPIRES].
- [11] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, G.P. Korchemsky and E. Sokatchev, Dual superconformal symmetry of scattering amplitudes in N = 4 super-Yang-Mills theory, Nucl. Phys. B 828 (2010) 317 [arXiv:0807.1095] [SPIRES].
- [12] L. Dolan, C.R. Nappi and E. Witten, A relation between approaches to integrability in superconformal Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 10 (2003) 017 [hep-th/0308089] [SPIRES].

- [13] E. Witten, Perturbative gauge theory as a string theory in twistor space, Commun. Math. Phys. 252 (2004) 189 [hep-th/0312171] [SPIRES].
- [14] J.M. Drummond, J.M. Henn and J. Plefka, Yangian symmetry of scattering amplitudes in N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory, JHEP 05 (2009) 046 [arXiv:0902.2987] [SPIRES].
- [15] I. Bena, J. Polchinski and R. Roiban, Hidden symmetries of the  $AdS_5 \times S^5$  superstring, Phys. Rev. D 69 (2004) 046002 [hep-th/0305116] [SPIRES].
- [16] J.A. Minahan and K. Zarembo, The Bethe-ansatz for N = 4 super Yang-Mills, JHEP 03 (2003) 013 [hep-th/0212208] [SPIRES].
- [17] N. Beisert, C. Kristjansen and M. Staudacher, The dilatation operator of N = 4 super Yang-Mills theory, Nucl. Phys. B 664 (2003) 131 [hep-th/0303060] [SPIRES].
- [18] O. Aharony, O. Bergman, D.L. Jafferis and J. Maldacena, N=6 superconformal Chern-Simons-matter theories, M2-branes and their gravity duals, JHEP 10 (2008) 091 [arXiv:0806.1218] [SPIRES].
- [19] B. Stefanski, jr, Green-Schwarz action for Type IIA strings on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$ , Nucl. Phys. B 808 (2009) 80 [arXiv:0806.4948] [SPIRES].
- [20] G. Arutyunov and S. Frolov, Superstrings on  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$  as a coset  $\sigma$ -model, JHEP 09 (2008) 129 [arXiv:0806.4940] [SPIRES].
- [21] J.A. Minahan and K. Zarembo, The Bethe ansatz for superconformal Chern-Simons, JHEP 09 (2008) 040 [arXiv:0806.3951] [SPIRES].
- [22] D. Bak and S.-J. Rey, Integrable spin chain in superconformal Chern-Simons theory, JHEP 10 (2008) 053 [arXiv:0807.2063] [SPIRES].
- [23] B.I. Zwiebel, Two-loop integrability of planar N = 6 superconformal Chern-Simons theory, J. Phys. A 42 (2009) 495402 [arXiv:0901.0411] [SPIRES].
- [24] J.A. Minahan, W. Schulgin and K. Zarembo, Two loop integrability for Chern-Simons theories with N = 6 supersymmetry, JHEP 03 (2009) 057 [arXiv:0901.1142] [SPIRES].
- [25] D. Bak, H. Min and S.-J. Rey, Generalized dynamical spin chain and 4-loop integrability in N = 6 superconformal Chern-Simons theory, Nucl. Phys. B 827 (2010) 381
   [arXiv:0904.4677] [SPIRES].
- [26] D. Bak, H. Min and S.-J. Rey, Integrability of N = 6 Chern-Simons theory at six loops and beyond, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 126004 [arXiv:0911.0689] [SPIRES].
- [27] N. Gromov and P. Vieira, The all loop AdS<sub>4</sub>/CFT<sub>3</sub> Bethe ansatz, JHEP 01 (2009) 016 [arXiv:0807.0777] [SPIRES].
- [28] C. Krishnan, AdS4/CFT3 at one loop, JHEP 09 (2008) 092 [arXiv:0807.4561] [SPIRES].
- [29] T. McLoughlin and R. Roiban, Spinning strings at one-loop in  $AdS_4 \times P^3$ , JHEP 12 (2008) 101 [arXiv:0807.3965] [SPIRES].
- [30] L.F. Alday, G. Arutyunov and D. Bykov, Semiclassical quantization of spinning strings in AdS<sub>4</sub> × CP<sup>3</sup>, JHEP 11 (2008) 089 [arXiv:0807.4400] [SPIRES].
- [31] N. Gromov and V. Mikhaylov, Comment on the scaling function in  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$ , JHEP 04 (2009) 083 [arXiv:0807.4897] [SPIRES].
- [32] T. McLoughlin, R. Roiban and A.A. Tseytlin, Quantum spinning strings in  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$ : testing the Bethe Ansatz proposal, JHEP 11 (2008) 069 [arXiv:0809.4038] [SPIRES].

- [33] M.A. Bandres and A.E. Lipstein, One-loop corrections to type IIA string theory in  $AdS_4 \times CP^3$ , JHEP 04 (2010) 059 [arXiv:0911.4061] [SPIRES].
- [34] A. Agarwal, N. Beisert and T. McLoughlin, Scattering in mass-deformed  $N \ge 4$ Chern-Simons models, JHEP 06 (2009) 045 [arXiv:0812.3367] [SPIRES].
- [35] T. Bargheer, F. Loebbert and C. Meneghelli, Symmetries of tree-level scattering amplitudes in N = 6 superconformal Chern-Simons theory, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 045016 [arXiv:1003.6120] [SPIRES].
- [36] Y.-t. Huang and A. Lipstein, Amplitudes of 3D and 6D maximal superconformal theories in supertwistor space, JHEP 10 (2010) 007 [arXiv:1004.4735] [SPIRES].
- [37] J.M. Henn, J. Plefka and K. Wiegandt, Light-like polygonal Wilson loops in 3d Chern-Simons and ABJM theory, JHEP 08 (2010) 032 [arXiv:1004.0226] [SPIRES].
- [38] N. Berkovits and J. Maldacena, Fermionic T-duality, dual superconformal symmetry and the amplitude/Wilson loop connection, JHEP 09 (2008) 062 [arXiv:0807.3196] [SPIRES].
- [39] N. Beisert, R. Ricci, A.A. Tseytlin and M. Wolf, Dual superconformal symmetry from AdS<sub>5</sub> × S<sup>5</sup> superstring integrability, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 126004 [arXiv:0807.3228] [SPIRES].
- [40] J.M. Drummond and L. Ferro, Yangians, Grassmannians and T-duality, JHEP 07 (2010) 027 [arXiv:1001.3348] [SPIRES].
- [41] I. Adam, A. Dekel and Y. Oz, On integrable backgrounds self-dual under fermionic T-duality, JHEP 04 (2009) 120 [arXiv:0902.3805] [SPIRES].
- [42] P.A. Grassi, D. Sorokin and L. Wulff, Simplifying superstring and D-brane actions in  $AdS_4 \times CP_3$  superbackground, JHEP 08 (2009) 060 [arXiv:0903.5407] [SPIRES].
- [43] J.M. Drummond, J. Henn, V.A. Smirnov and E. Sokatchev, Magic identities for conformal four-point integrals, JHEP 01 (2007) 064 [hep-th/0607160] [SPIRES].
- [44] Z. Bern, M. Czakon, L.J. Dixon, D.A. Kosower and V.A. Smirnov, The four-loop planar amplitude and cusp anomalous dimension in maximally supersymmetric Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 085010 [hep-th/0610248] [SPIRES].
- [45] Z. Bern, J.J.M. Carrasco, H. Johansson and D.A. Kosower, Maximally supersymmetric planar Yang-Mills amplitudes at five loops, Phys. Rev. D 76 (2007) 125020 [arXiv:0705.1864] [SPIRES].
- [46] M. Hatsuda and W. Siegel, A new holographic limit of  $AdS_5 \times S^5$ , Phys. Rev. D 67 (2003) 066005 [hep-th/0211184] [SPIRES].
- [47] A. Galperin, E. Ivanov, V. Ogievetsky and E. Sokatchev, Conformal invariance in harmonic superspace in Quantum Field Theory and Quantum Statistics. Vol 2, (1986), I.A. Batalin, C.J. Isham and G.A. Vilkovisky eds., Adam Hilger, Bristol U.K., pg. 233 (1985) Class. Quant. Grav. 4 (1987) 1255 JINR-E2-85-363 [SPIRES].
- [48] A. Galperin, E. Ivanov, V. Ogievetsky and E. Sokatchev, *Harmonic Superspace*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge U.K. (2001), chapter 9.
- [49] Z. Bern, L.J. Dixon, D.C. Dunbar and D.A. Kosower, One-loop n-point gauge theory amplitudes, unitarity and collinear limits, Nucl. Phys. B 425 (1994) 217 [hep-ph/9403226] [SPIRES].
- [50] Z. Bern, L.J. Dixon, D.C. Dunbar and D.A. Kosower, Fusing gauge theory tree amplitudes into loop amplitudes, Nucl. Phys. B 435 (1995) 59 [hep-ph/9409265] [SPIRES].

- [51] M.A. Bandres, A.E. Lipstein and J.H. Schwarz, N = 8 superconformal Chern-Simons theories, JHEP 05 (2008) 025 [arXiv:0803.3242] [SPIRES].
- [52] W. Chen, G.W. Semenoff and Y.-S. Wu, Two loop analysis of nonAbelian Chern-Simons theory, Phys. Rev. D 46 (1992) 5521 [hep-th/9209005] [SPIRES].
- [53] M. Hatsuda, Y.-t. Huang and W. Siegel, First-quantized N = 4 Yang-Mills, JHEP 04 (2009) 058 [arXiv:0812.4569] [SPIRES].
- [54] R. Britto, F. Cachazo and B. Feng, New recursion relations for tree amplitudes of gluons, Nucl. Phys. B 715 (2005) 499 [hep-th/0412308] [SPIRES].
- [55] R. Britto, F. Cachazo, B. Feng and E. Witten, Direct proof of tree-level recursion relation in Yang-Mills theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 94 (2005) 181602 [hep-th/0501052] [SPIRES].
- [56] S. Lee, Yangian invariant scattering amplitudes in supersymmetric Chern-Simons theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 151603 [arXiv:1007.4772] [SPIRES].
- [57] P. Hoxha, R.R. Martinez-Acosta and C.N. Pope, Kaluza-Klein consistency, Killing vectors and Kähler spaces, Class. Quant. Grav. 17 (2000) 4207 [hep-th/0005172] [SPIRES].